NORTH  ESSEX  LOCAL  MEDICAL  COMMITTEE

Minutes of a Meeting 
held on Thursday 14th November 2024
at 2:15pm via TEAMS
PRESENT:

Dr J Hodgkinson    (Chair)


 
Drs Ahmed, Ali, Balmer, Bhatti,  Casey, Chowhan, Dabas, Gunatillake, Hooper, Killy, Melamed, Omar, Onuorah, Parekh and Tiwari, Maj Baum and Mr Fuller
PART ONE
The Chair began by welcoming Maj Laurence Baum to his first meeting.  Maj Baum has taken over from Lt Col Andy Tredget as the MOD representative. Having established that there were no matters to be taken in part Two, she proceeded with the agenda.  
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence had been received from Drs Booth, Kandasamy and Raja, and Mrs Pedder.    
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS
There were no new declarations of interest.
MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 10th October 2024 were confirmed by the Committee and agreed for publication to the website.  
MATTERS ARISING
There were no matters arising that were not covered elsewhere on the agenda.
DISCUSSION TOPICS
1. Primary Care Commissioning Intentions 2025/26
1.1
Members received a letter dated 11th October from Tom Abell, CEO at MSE ICB, which set out the commissioning intentions for 2025/26, plus an update from SNEE regarding the implementation of its primary medical care strategy.
1.1 There were no specific comments on either document, but members felt the focus continues to be on neighbourhood working in line with the NHSE dik-tat and that the core contract will be further undermined. 
2. ADHD & Shared Care
SNEE
2.1 Following last month’s meeting, Dr Balmer and Dr Raja had met with representatives from ESNEFT to discuss the ongoing management of children with ADHD.  A letter from ESNEFT dated 31st October was received which acknowledged the concerns raised and set out proposed measures to improve the service provided by the Trust.  It was noted, however, that the additional roles referred to in the letter had not yet been recruited to and that the proposal still did not constitute a commissioned service.
2.2 Lengthy discussion followed and revealed a wide range of views on this subject.  Suffolk LMC had taken the decision to advise its practices to cease prescribing for both adult and children, but it was agreed that the Committee should make an independent decision with regard to North Essex practices.  The Board had discussed the provision of ADHD services within primary care at its meeting last night and had agreed that this care is best provided by properly commissioned specialist services and that the LMC should support practices to withdraw should they wish to do so.

2.3 A vote was taken on the following options:-
1) Withdraw from provision of adult ADHD and child services.
2) Withdraw from provision of adult ADHD service but accept the proposal from    ESNEFT to continue to share care for prescribing of ADHD medications to children.
3) Withdraw from provision of adult ADHD service and engage with the provision of child ADHD services but only under a properly funded LES, backdated to April 2024.
2.4
Option 3 was carried.  Dr Balmer will write to the ICB and ESNEFT stating that the Committee are happy to recommend that practices continue to support the care of children for the next six months, at which point the progress made by the Trust in improving the care provided by secondary care will be reviewed.  This will be subject to an appropriately funded shared care agreement being in place.  A draft proposal will be requested for consideration at the joint meeting of the Essex LMCs on December 12th.  Practices will also be informed of this decision.
MSE

2.5
A draft letter to MSE practices advising them not to take on monitoring and prescribing for any new adult ADHD patients and to give notice on the provision of this service for existing patients was received.  Since the agenda papers were prepared, MSE ICB had issued a Local Enhanced Service Shared Care Agreement for the prescribing and monitoring of ADHD medication for adults.  There had been no engagement with the LMC.  

2.6 
Members agreed that the associated workload is significant and that the proposed payment of £50 per patient per year was derisory.  A vote was taken as to whether to engage with the proposed LES.  Members voted unanimously not to accept the LES. Dr Balmer will inform the ICB and write to practices advising them to give the ICB three months’ notice that they will be withdrawing care to adult ADHD patients currently under their care and will not accept any new patients. The LMC has produced template letters for practices to adapt when advising the ICB, secondary care and patients of the withdrawal from services.
3. SNEE GP Collaborative
3.1 The findings of a review which sought to understand how general practice is perceived in the SNEE system were received.  The paper set out three strategic options:-
1) No change

2) Form a GP Executive leadership group

3) Bring together all the GP organisations

3.2 Members were happy to support Option 2.  There was discussion around ICB funding and it was agreed that with robust Terms of Reference, financial governance could be assured.  Dr Balmer advised that in Derbyshire the GP Collaborative is funded by the ICB, and the MSE GP Provider Collaborative had received an offer of £50,000 set up funding from MSE ICB, with the funds being held by the LMC.

3.3 Dr Balmer will respond advising of the LMC’s support for option 2 and suggesting that funding be sought from the ICB. 
4. SNEE Out of Area Patients
4.1 An advice note on SNEE ICB’s expectations on the management of out of area patients was received.  This subject had been discussed at previous meetings of the Committee.  The LMC view remained unchanged – there is no need for any local policy, arrangements for out of area patients are covered within the GMS Contract and practices should push back on the ICB trying to implement anything different.
5. SNEE Challenging Patients Scheme
5.1 A paper from SNEE ICB concerning issues relating to the Special Allocations Scheme and challenging patients was received and considered.  Members found the suggestion that reduced tolerance on the part of practices is leading to an increase in the number of patients referred to the SAS to be insulting and showed a lack of understanding of the core Contract and circumstances in which patients can be removed for a practice list.  They maintained that practices have the right to adopt a zero-tolerance approach and had serious concerns that successful appeals could lead to violent/challenging patients being re-allocated to the original practice.   
5.2 Regulations allow practices to remove patients when trust and relationships have broken down.  There should  be no compulsion for practices to participate in any local mediation scheme, and should they wish to consider mediation, this should be with the support of the ICB and LMC.

5.3 The Chair suggested this item be brought back to a future meeting.

6. Gender Identity Services for Adults – Consultation

6.1
The service specification  for Gender Identity Services for Adults had been e-mailed to members prior to the meeting.  The consultation feedback form was received.  One comment had been received by the office.  Members were asked to e-mail any further comments to the LMC office to inform the formal response by Wednesday 20th November.  The deadline for submission of responses is 25th November 2024.
7. SNEE Data Sharing Agreements  (Additional Item)
7.1
An update had been received this week from SNEE ICB on the pause in access to SNEE GP data during the Collective Action.  Suffolk LMC had agreed to the ICB restoring access to GP data for Population Health Management (PHM), subject to clarification from their Data Protection Officer (DPO) on one information governance matter.  Members had no objection to using GP data for Population Health Management across SNEE.  Dr Balmer will advise the ICB accordingly.
8. Chief Executive’s Report
8.1
MSE Mental Health Procurement
A letter dated 28th October 2024 sent from the MSE GPPC to Alfred Bandakpara-Taylor was received for information. 
8.2
Managing Inappropriate Workload 

A suite of template letters had been prepared by Dr Raja and shared with practices.  The letters can be adapted and used by practices when withdrawing from the provision of specific services.  New letters will be added as required.
8.3
Primary/Secondary Care Interface
Dr Balmer’s response to Dr Anoushka Luthra dated 31st October 2024 was received for information.  Dr Balmer had met with representatives from the Trust this morning and they seemed keen to take this forward.
8.4
Virtual Outpatient Clinic
Following discussion at last month’s meeting, Dr Balmer had contacted Dr Anoushka Luthra.  E-mail correspondence was received for information.
8.5
Individual Funding Requests
Dr Raja had advised SNEE ICB that the LMC was unable to support its updated IFR Policy.  E-mail correspondence between Dr Raja and Victoria Briggs was received.  The wording of the Policy had been amended to reflect that a GP can submit an IFR at their professional discretion, where clinically appropriate, but that this is not a requirement from the ICB.
8.6
SNEE FAM Policy
Responses to the questions previously raised by the Committee on the proposed FAM Policy were received.

8.7
Early Prison Release GP Registrations
NHSE guidance and a process document were received for information.
8.8
GPDF
An update from the GPDF Chair dated 19th September regarding the Deed of Grant and a further update from 5th November were received for information.  
8.9
MSE Training Hub

Details of a GP Conference being held on 20th November were received.  The LMC will have a stand at the November conference at ARU.

8.10
Cameron Fund Christmas Appeal Letter


This year’s Christmas Appeal letter was received for information.

8.11
LMC Meeting Schedule


The schedule of meetings for 2025 was received.  The March, June and September meetings will be held face-to-face at Boreham Village Hall.

8.12
LMC Joint December Meeting & Lunch 12th December 2024
Menu options for the lunch on 12th December 2024 at Ivy Hill Hotel were received.   Members are asked to submit their menu choices by Monday 25th November using the QR code supplied. 

8.13
LMC Newsletter

The October newsletter had been shared with practices and is available to download from the LMC website.

9. Any Other Business
9.1 CQC Statutory Requirements
Following earlier discussion on the SAS Scheme, Dr Dabas highlighted the CQC requirement to notify them of any Police involvement in an incident. Details can be found at: Police involvement in an incident – notification form - Care Quality Commission
9.2 Right to Choose
Dr Gunatillake asked a question regarding patients using Right to Choose providers.  It was clarified that patients cannot be on two waiting lists at the same time.
9.3
Cloud Based Telephony
The Chair suggested members check the costs of their CBT for next year.  Practices had been given a limited list of providers to choose from but were now seeing the costs for next year increasing by up to 25%.
10. Date of Next Meeting
The next meeting will be held jointly with South Essex LMC on Thursday 12th December 2024 at The Ivy Hill Hotel, Margaretting. CM4 0EH.  Arrival from 12:30pm for lunch at 1:00pm, meeting to follow lunch.  Please ensure you submit your menu choices by 25th November 2024.
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